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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 15th December 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                
       Cllr. R. Maycock          



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. S. Munn    
                                   
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey

 



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
        
       Cllr. D. Pengelly
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson

       Cllr. R. Piper 

              
      



 Cllr. B. Lamb


       Cllr. G.R.Reed
927. Chairman's Report.
We attended Southern Links meeting, and were successful in obtaining approval for a TAP funding grant of £2,750 towards the cost of installing a night landing facility for the Air Ambulance.
Attended the annual Victorian evening hosted in Bere Alston, which once again was well organised and included a number of stalls, attractions and entertainment events which were a credit to the Carnival Committee organisers and all the other participants.
928. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Hanson – about 10 days’ ago the Air Ambulance landed in the Doctors’ surgery in response to a heart 
attack patient. Mrs. King said that no one went for our defibrillator they waited for the paramedics to arrive, should we do more about publicizing our defibrillator. Cllr. Reed thought we should put up some bright coloured notices. Cllr. Lamb stated that the Neighbourhood Plans Group will be doing a house to house drop in the New Year, could we not add a leaflet in that, refer to January F&GP.
2) Cllr. Pengelly – Dog mess is getting really bad on the pavements and verges. He spoke to Environment 
Officer at West Devon and they said they will get someone to monitor it. The Clerk spoke to the Locality Officer re dog fouling; he suggested that maybe the Parish Council would employ someone to be able to monitor early mornings and late evenings. Cllr. Benson is responsible for W.D.B.C. environmental issues and he will be meeting with Environment in January.
3) Cllr. Pengelly – reported a pothole at the top of Cornwall Street; they filled it within 2 days but it is 


      breaking up again.
4) Cllr. Lamb – the Beech hedge at Quarry has been cut back.
5) Cllr. Lamb – stated that the appeal for 113 Broad Park Road for 10 houses was refused. The inspector 
made the following conclusion;
I find that, in conflict with policy NE10 of the West Devon Local Plan and policy SP17 of the adopted West Devon Core Strategy, development of the site would have a seriously adverse effect on the character and appearance of the valued AONB landscape. For the reasons given above I conclude that the appeal should be dismissed.
6) Cllr. Benson – Last Wednesday a serious assault happened on a 15 year old school girl after getting off 


 the bus at Church Hill and making her way to her home by 3 youths and a girl in a car.
 The clerk emailed Inspector Sloman regards this and the following is his reply:-


 I would like to emphasise that we all live in a very safe area compared to other parts of the 
             country and it is my intention that West Devon stays that way.
As I am sure you can understand I am unable to share the details of this incident with 
yourselves as I would be breaching our data protection laws.
What I can say is this incident is being fully investigated and if the evidence is available to pursue a suspect then we will do this. I do not believe that this is a random incident and people living in the community are as safe as they have been in the past.
The officer on the case for this incident is PC Callender and the crime number is CR/086666/16, if you are aware of anyone who has information then please ask them to make contact with us.
Cllr. Leithall welcomed Mr. Fine and presented him with the Eaon Wager Trophy for the best overall allotment.
929. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 29th November as a true record and 
        taken as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the Full Council minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising
Minute 895(856) – with regards the problem with a drain on The Down and one in Cornwall Street John 


       Doswell is getting a team out to look at them.
Minute 895(859) – Reprinting of Footpath Guide. The Clerk has emailed Mr. Slaughter; he will check his 


       2009 hard drives for the master copy.
Minute 896(862) – Planning application Bere Ferrers. Cllr. Benson has spoken to the Senior Planning 
Officer with regards West Devon Borough Council’s delay in making a decision; he will ensure this is dealt with.
Minute 897(970) - Cllr. Pengelly reported that once again there has been a delay regards completion of the 
play park. They stated that they would be here tomorrow to finish off hanging the swings and sorting the river surfaces.
The Chairman asked about signing off the work, Cllr. Pengelly thought it might be either late Thursday or Friday, it was agreed another Councillor should be present, Cllr. Hanson offered to be there.
Cllr. Leithall asked about the bark chip, will it be necessary to get it before Christmas and who will spread it.
Cllr. Maycock said the Cllr. Piper has offered his machine and it is hoped to get a working party together in the New Year.
Councillors attending the signing off on Thursday to verify the park is safe to be used.






SO RESOLVED
930. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 6th December and taken as read, 
         to deal with matters arising.
       Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
       Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.






SO RESOLVED
931. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 6th  
        December and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
Matters Arising.
Minute 917 – Cllr. Lamb asked what action is being taken about asking Plymouth City to attend a joint 
meeting with other Parishes to seek conformation when the major road works on Tavistock Road begin, what plans they have to alleviate the traffic chaos.
Cllr. Benson has had a conversation with Cllr. Parker the lead member for Strategic Planning to see what is the best way to go about this, Cllr. Benson will report back.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
SO RESOLVED
932. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Munn and Cllr. Leithall.
Cllr. Munn reported that they looked up a cash paid in entry and followed it through, this was audited in the correct manor. Looked at a cheque payment out and followed it through this was audited in the correct manor, all was found to be correct.
933. Reports from Cllr. Lamb to confirm funding target and conformation of contract MAT Electrics 
        as per Finance and General Purposes minute 922.
Cllr. Lamb proposed that the recommendations by F&GP to contact MAT Electrics be accepted, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Cllr. Lamb asked to go into part 2 to give a report on the financial aspects.
Cllr. Lamb proposed invoke Standing Order 3P to go into part 2, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
The Chairman agreed that the fund raising was going well and when adequate funds are in place the Clerk can go ahead and place the order. Cllr. Dennis proposed that both the Chairman and the Clerk were to make sure all the funds were in place, seconded by Cllr. Benson.  
934. Report by Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council, Southern Links and Super Links.
                Cllr Leithall, Cllr. Lamb and I attended the Southern Links meeting held on the 1st of December. Inspector  Sloman gave an overall presentation on the reduction of violent crime in West Devon although shoplifting in Tavistock & Okehampton had risen and there were issues around fake £20 & £50 notes. He went on to talk about  the use of the 101 number for non-emergency contact service and the drink drive campaign, recommending that motorists did not drink at all if they were driving. There followed a report from Jo Rumble on Dartmoor National Park Authority on their Local Plan Consultation. The TAP funding applications followed, however before these were dealt with the clerk informed the meeting that WDBC would like members to develop a strategy on allocating funding for the night landing site. In the end the meeting agreed to adopt the Bere Ferrers Parish Council approach with the request for £2750 being the maximum that will be provided per request .The BFPC request was approved together with a similar request for Bratton Clovelly, a defibrillator for Yelverton, highways maintenance for Lifton and two VAS signs for Horrabridge. An application for secure record storage on a computer was refused. 
 Super Links 7th December 2016 
           Cllr Leithall, Cllr. Lamb and I attended this meeting in Okehampton Steve Jordan from WDBC gave a report on the council’s activities including the Joint Local Plans progress. Alison Hernandez Devon & Cornwall Crime Commissioner referred to 4 year funding formula and the issues around rurality. Devon & Cornwall Police are currently working with Dorset to the development of a strategic plan .She posed the question to the meeting that did we need more police officers or should a transformation program with the aid of digital devices help fill in the gaps. The police estate is large; working with other bodies might allow this to be downsized. The issue of parking and yellow lines was raised she suggested that councilor’s engage with the process. Parking except in safety issues is no longer a police matter, something that requires DCC civil enforcement officer actions; there are numerous issues around parking outside schools. She was also concerned over inconsistencies over sentencing across the police area, particularly concerning shoplifting. She went on to disclose that the police had a budget of £280m and had created a reserve of £70m, she is aiming to use some of that to address the rurality of the region and the shortage of suitable custody suites. John Hart DCC spoke about the Tough Choices programe; by 2017 his authority will have £244m than it received in 2009. The authority has a turnover of £3.3m and currently has disposal property value of £2.89m. It requires more funding to support children and the elderly. The Council area has a population of 757,000 of which 174, 000 are over 65.
West Devon Borough Council report 
The Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan will be going to public consultation in the early part of the New Year. Members of the council wholeheartedly supported a call to the Government to make a fair transitional state pension arrangement for all women born on or after 6th April 1951, who have unfairly borne the burden of the increase to the State Pension Age, with the lack of appropriate notification. The Council has agreed to set up an Economy Working Group with the aim of supporting the economy within the Borough. The economy, including, the rural across the council area has been highlighted as something the Council considers as a priority. 
935. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
Little to report since last meeting.
Our Plan consultation ongoing with update report in January.
T18 Review ongoing with key Officers and Members now being interviewed
The Officer report on the planning application for residential development in the field behind Station Rd in Bere Ferrers is imminent.
Lengthy debates at Full Council regarding grants and Member allowances.
936. Report by Cllr. Lamb on Tamar Valley Rail Meeting.
Journey Figures
Usage has increased this year and up to mid-Nov there was a 4.9% increase of 7,771 on 2015 in spite of about ten cancelled trains and the effect of various rail strikes.
Primary Schools
New programme involving visits and projects for schools with catchment area of Line.
Rail Development Fund
£150,000 for installation of bar code readers at Plymouth and Truro, to allow mobile phone ticketing.
Designated Community Rail Development Fund
Has provided funding for various leaflets, the Keyham station artwork.
Volunteering
Bere Alston again to be the focus with one University group already worked on middle platform beds. One more day this year with ambition to paint the old signal box.
Discussion regarding scrapyard. (Chair of Environment already has GWR Manager to contact and have site meeting with.) 
Tavistock Reopening
The dedicated officers dealing with rail affairs at Devon County Council have not been replaced and it would appear that the thrust has diminished. However DCC are still progressing with land purchasing and considerations on how to reduce costs.  The Peninsula Rail Task Force has applied in Nov 2016 for £1.5million for the B.A. – Tav. Line for final preparations, physical, land and legal for the project to be tendered. It is their hope that a private contractor can be engaged and not Network Rail! (Follows recent announcement of same for the proposed Varsity Line.)
At present there is an estimated cost for reopening this line and Okehampton to Exeter of £48.5 million.
NEW SUNDAY TRAIN!
A new summer service will run from May to September.  Last train at present is 1741 ex Plymouth returning from Bere Alston at 1855.  New service will leave Plymouth at 1948 and return from Gunnislake at 2040 (Bere Alston at 2120.)   A refreshing step forward!
937. Correspondence.
1) DCC P3 – Peter Guy FP6, gabion baskets will never be considered as an option. Even in more prosperous
times the rational would be to allow natural retreat of the shoreline. The trees along FP6 are nearly all old dead elms so I do not consider trees as a problem. Please leave this with me. I will take another look with Ros and we will consider what to do from there. 
FP49 – I have been aware for some time that the kissing gate shroud is a bit small. I will put that on the list to do this year.
2) WDBC News Release – Spate of Pay & Display Machine thefts continues.

        Criminals stole the pay and display machine from the Tavistock Wharf car park last week. It is  
                    the third theft in West Devon. Last month, criminals stole a pay and display machine from Mill 
                    Road Car Park in Okehampton and broke into a machine in Chagford car park.
 
        In a bid to deter theft and minimise losses, West Devon Borough Council are proactively 
                    changing the way they run their machines.

3) Historic England – Bere Alston/Bere Ferrers War Memorials.
Historic England are writing to let us know that they are considering the Bere Alston and Bere   
Ferrers War Memorials for addition to the List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic   
Interest, as part of our response to the centenary of the First World War. We understand that Bere Ferrers Parish Council is the owner of the memorials and would be grateful if you could let us know if this not the case.
 
       We are now beginning our assessment of the memorials. Once we have carried out the 
preliminary assessment we will be in touch again to send you a copy of our consultation report.  
This report will set out the factual information on which we will base our recommendation. At 
that stage you will be invited to make any comments you wish to about the architectural or 
historic interest of the memorials.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 8.10pm.
Signed this 31st January 2017.
Chairman………………………………..

